

 CONNECTICUT STEM CELL RESEARCH ADVISORY COMMITTEE

Minutes – Regular Meeting

Tuesday – August 15, 2006

A regular meeting of the Connecticut Stem Cell Research Advisory Committee “Advisory Committee” was held on Tuesday, August 15, 2006, at The Learning Corridor, the Commons Building, Room 203, 43 Vernon Street, Hartford, Connecticut.
Call to Order:  Noting the presence of a quorum, the meeting was called to order at 1:05 p.m. by Commissioner Robert Galvin, Chair.  Members present:  Robert Galvin, M.D., M.P.H. (Chair), Ernesto Canalis, M.D., Ann Kiessling, PhD, Robert Mandelkern, Myron Genel, M.D., Ph.D, Charles Jennings, Ph.D., William Lensch, Ph.D., Kevin Rakin, Milton B.Wallack, D.D.S., and Xiangzhong (Jerry) Yang, Ph.D.  Absent:  Julius Landwirth, M.D., J.D.

 Other Attendees:  Nancy Rion (CI), Warren Wollschlager (DPH), Denise Leiper (DPH), Kevin Crowley (CI), Marianne Horn (DPH), Henry Salton (Attorney General’s Office), June Mandelkern (Parkinson Rep. to Stem Cell Coalition), Jean Shipman, Lynn Townsend (DPH), Ilze Krisst (UCONN), Mark Waxman (Foley & Lardner) and Stacy Taylor (Foley & Lardner), Jonathan O’Connell, Hartford Business Journal).

Review of Minutes –Advisory Committee Meeting – 7/18/06:
The Advisory Committee members reviewed the proposed minutes from the July 18, 2006 meeting.  Mr. Wollschlager read an e-mail submitted by Dr. Landwirth.  Dr. Landwirth apologized for not being able to attend the meeting and requested that the committee consider amending the draft minutes.  He noted that the minutes correctly indicate the time when he left but that he was present for the discussion about the peer review process.  Therefore, he suggested moving the sentence indicating when he left to the paragraph following the discussion about the peer review process.  The e-mail also indicated that Dr. Landwirth on behalf of the Ethics Subcommittee would organize a review of the proposed guidelines for the Conduct of Research for Human Embryonic Stem Cell Research if so desired.  

MOTION:
Upon a motion made by Dr. Wallack, seconded by Dr. Jennings, the Advisory Committee members voted unanimously in favor of adopting the minutes of the July 18, 2006 meeting with the amendment recommended by Dr. Landwirth.  

Intellectual Property Presentation:

Mr. Wollschlager introduced two partners from Foley & Lardner, a law firm that specializes in biotech and currently provides pro bono services to the California Institute of Regenerative Medicine (“CIRM”).  The firm has been very involved with intellectual property (“IP”) policies for CIRM.  Attorney Taylor and Attorney Waxman highlighted the IP policies developed by CIRM, noting that some things have been done very well, some have drawn criticism and some remain to be decided.  Attorney Taylor explained that the IP policy for nonprofit organizations has been drafted and adopted by CIRM.  She noted that under the current policy, CIRM has a voice in how the grantees can patent and license the IP, and 25 percent royalty stream resulting from a discovery made from the grant goes to CIRM for the general fund of the state of California. Attorney Taylor stated that this provision in particular has raised issues with the Wisconsin Alumni Research Foundation (WARF), which holds patents on embryonic stem cells.  WARF claims that CIRM’s IP policy commercializes the research and that WARF should be entitled to license fees and payments.  There has not yet been a resolution of the issues between WARF and CIRM.   There has been a lot of debate and different options on how the IP is treated.  Attorney Taylor explained that the mission of the California legislation is somewhat different from Connecticut.  She explained that the purpose of the establishment of CIRM was to bring back revenues to the State of California, to recruit scientists and businesses to the State of California and to make the resultant therapies available to California residents at a cost no greater than Medicare or a price of comparable technologies.  

When developing a long-term IP Policy, suggestion was made by the law firm to consider the following issues:

· the funding of commercial versus non-commercial research;

· to what extent Connecticut wants to benefit the residents of the state versus residents of other states;

· to what extent Connecticut wants a simple versus complex program; and 

· to what extent Connecticut is interested in creating a fund to further enhance public health benefits.

Concern was expressed with stringent IP rules potentially driving researchers out of the country.  It was noted that the interpretation by WARF could potentially limit researchers’ ability to collaborate.  In response to a question, representatives from both Yale and UCONN indicated that they do not have agreements with WARF.  Attorney Taylor indicated that if royalty funds resulting from an IP went into a dedicated account for additional research versus the general fund, Connecticut is less likely to have to contend with litigation or the issues raised by WARF.  In summary, Attorney Taylor stated that California wanted an IP policy that would motivate researchers in the state; and unfortunately, the policy does not do what was intended.  

It was noted that opinion from legal counsel of the respective universities will be sought when developing a long-term IP policy.  Representatives from the major institutions, including legal counsel from both Yale and UCONN met this morning with Attorney Waxman & Attorney Taylor.  Suggestion was made to have a full day legal symposium/seminar to discuss IP issues and egg donation issues for all interested parties.

Attorney Salton opined that revenue generated from an IP goes into Connecticut’s general fund, which is the general rule in Connecticut.  He explained that the dedicated fund established in the legislation is specifically for the receipt of contributions and gifts.  There was consensus that this issue is critical and a statutory amendment should be sought since the absence of a dedicated account for the receipt of royalty funds may undermine the ability of the Stem Cell Advisory Committee to operate and subject the Stem Cell Advisory Committee to litigation.  


Overview on Conflict of Interest:

Attorney Horn provided an update and overview on conflicts of interest policy changes made as a result of legislation passed in April.  She specifically reviewed Section 19a-32f as amended by Public Act 06-33 which states, “(d) Notwithstanding the provisions of any other law, it shall not constitute a conflict of interest for a trustee, director, partner, officer, stockholder, proprietor, counsel or employee of any eligible institution, or for any other individual with a financial interest in any eligible institution, to serve as a member of the committee. All members shall be deemed public officials and shall adhere to the code of ethics for public officials set forth in chapter 10.”  Attorney Horn summarized that holding a position does not preclude a member from serving on a committee and carrying out his/her duties.  Members may participate and vote or disapprove something, unless he/she has a financial interest.  

Attorney Horn asked all of the Advisory Committee members to complete and return Conflict of Interest forms.  She stated that if anything changes and a conflict arises, the members should fill out a new form or update the existing form and let someone know as soon as possible.  A question arose as to whether there would be a conflict if someone is affiliated with a different division of a university than the applicant.  Attorney Horn stated that more specifics would have to be reviewed on a case-by-case basis to make an individual determination.  It was noted that it may be helpful for the committee members to review all of the disclosures ahead of time so that there is a better understanding collectively of who will be able to vote on which proposals.  

Commissioner Galvin indicated that he has had a long-term relationship with UCONN and therefore most likely will not vote on any proposals involving UCONN.  It was noted that the intent of the enabling legislation was to involve as many distinguished individuals who are involved with and have expertise in stem cell research, and this is likely to include people who may have a conflict of interest.    Dr. Kiessling described the process used by NIH with respect to reviewing grants.  She noted that the process has changed over the years because of problems with board members having to recuse themselves.  Dr. Canalis, as a member of the Advisory Committee, noting the public perception, expressed concern with any of the Advisory Committee members applying for grant funds.  He stated that he feels that there would be a conflict of interest if any of the members applied and that members of the committee should refrain from applying for grant funding.  Dr. Yang stated that he has applied for grant funding and will resign from the committee if necessary.  Attorney Horn indicated that the law does not specifically preclude a member from applying but the member would have to recuse him/herself from any discussion or vote on the subject matter.  Commissioner Galvin indicated that with the number of proposals received and a majority being from either Yale or UCONN it is likely that the members will know one or some of the applicants.  In light of the difference of opinion, Dr. Canalis requested separation from the proposal and Dr. Yang requested that Dr. Canalis not review his proposal.  Discussion ensued on Commissioner Galvin’s decision to recuse himself from UCONN proposals.  Commissioner Galvin reiterated the reasons he would likely recuse himself from voting on any UCONN proposals, including that he is a Board of Director at the UCONN School of Medicine and a graduate student.  In response to a question, Attorney Salton stated that the Commissioner could chair the meeting for purposes of managing the meeting in a nonparticipatory manner.  He would not participate in any discussions on applications or the vote on applications with which he may have a conflict of interest.  Mr. Wollschlager stated that Conflict of Interest forms will be provided to the members and sent electronically after the meeting.  The NIH Conflict of Interest form was provided to the members for clarification and guidance on terminology.


Non-Disclosure Agreements for Advisory Committee:

Ms. Rion explained that the Non-Disclosure Agreement, among other things, states that if a member chooses to review an application proposal, he/she will not share any of the information either orally or written which is exempted from public disclosure.  Passwords to gain access to the proposals electronically will be given as soon as the agreements have been signed by the members.  Ms. Rion noted that the Peer Review Committee members have signed the forms and have access to the proposals.  In response to a question, Ms. Rion stated that certain staff at the Department of Public Health and CI will also have access to the proposals.    

Mr. Mandelkern questioned whether consensus was reached as to whether the Advisory Committee members should have access to all of the proposals.  It was noted that this issue was discussed at the last meeting with no conclusion.     

Mr. Mandelkern expressed concern that reviewing the proposals would delay the process and complicate a conclusion.  Dr. Lensch, noting that he has no known direct involvement, stated that he could not say with certainty and cannot sign a non-disclosure agreement about conflicts unless he peruses the applications.  Several other members expressed concern with not being able to disclose conflicts if they have not read the applications.  Dr. Canalis stated that when reviewing NIH applications, if a conflict is detected, NIH is notified and the application is returned.  .

MOTION:  Upon a motion made by Dr. Jennings, seconded by Dr. Wallack the members of the Advisory Committee shall be granted passwords to gain access to peruse any of the proposals they choose as soon as technically feasible with the exception of Dr. Canalis, who requested separation from Dr. Yang’s proposal.  The motion passed with the support of all Committee members except Mr. Mandelkern who voted against the motion.  

Ms. Rion will work with Dr. Canalis so that he does not have access to Dr. Yang’s proposal.

Advisory Committee Review Process:   

Commissioner Galvin stated that he is seeking guidance from others that are familiar with the NIH review process to determine a process for narrowing down the 70 stem cell research grant proposals and ultimately selecting proposals for grant awards within the proposed time frame.  Dr. Canalis stated that the review committee typically provides recommendations, and little time is spent by the decision making body on the lower ranked proposals.  Typically, the review committee provides some type of score and numerical ranking.  Dr. Canalis suggested that clarity on the process by the Peer Review Committee be obtained.  Mr. Wollschlager stated that the Peer Review Committee has indicated that they intend to follow the NIH process as closely as possible, which means that the Peer Review Committee will probably not provide a numerical score or ranking for the bottom 50 percent of the proposals.  He stated that the Peer Review Committee is likely to provide a score and ordinal ranking within each category for the top 50% of the proposals.  

The mission of the Advisory Committee will be to decide how to spend the grant funding.  It is within the auspices of the Advisory Committee to determine how much funding will be provided for each of the categories.  If proposals lack merit, there is no obligation to spend the entire grant funding available.  Ms. Rion indicated that typically very little time is spent reviewing the applications that do not get a good score.  Additionally, very little time is spent reviewing the applications that receive the top scores, and a majority of the time is spent discussing the proposals in the mid range of scoring.  Ms. Rion indicated that the mission of the Peer Review Committee is to review and make recommendations on the proposals based on science and ethical merit.  The Advisory Committee should look at the proposals based on the criteria established and set forth in the Request for Proposals.  She suggested that the Advisory Committee members consider dividing the workload and have two members focus on each of the proposals so that at least two of the members would have real knowledge of the proposals.  

A question arose as to whether portions of a proposal could be extrapolated to be funded.  As an example, if a sufficient number of core proposals were recommended for funding and a hybrid proposal was worthy of funding just the research portion, could the research portion be extrapolated for funding?  Objection was expressed since this was not the intent when the Request for Proposals were sent out.  It was noted that the Peer Review Committee might say that a portion of a proposal is worthy of being funded and recommend funding a portion of what is being requested.  Attorney Salton encouraged the members not to change the process at this time since changing the process or rules could subject the process to be challenged in court.  

MOTION:
Upon a motion made by Mr. Mandelkern, seconded by Dr. Jennings, the Advisory Committee all members, except Dr. Canalis, voted in favor of establishing a subcommittee to develop options by the September meeting for the review process of the grant applications by the Advisory Committee.    Dr. Canalis was opposed to the motion.

Since Commissioner Galvin had to leave the meeting at this time (3:40 p.m.), Dr. Lensch was asked to chair the remainder of the meeting.  Discussion continued on funding a portion of a proposal, and Attorney Salton stated that it is important for all applicants to have the same information and same opportunities up front so that no one is disadvantaged.  He noted the importance of following state contracting rules.   

MOTION:
Upon a motion made by Dr. Wallack, seconded by Dr. Jennings, the Advisory Committee members voted unanimously in favor of appointing Dr. Lensch, Dr. Keissling, Dr. Jennings and Mr. Mandelkern to the Review Process Subcommittee. Noting that  Dr. Canalis was not present for the vote.

Dr. Kiessling, Dr. Lensch, Dr. Jennings and Mr. Mandelkern agreed to serve on the subcommittee.  Attorney Salton stated that he believes Freedom of Information (“FOI”) Act requirements will apply to the subcommittee, and any meetings would have to be posted and minutes would have to be taken.  Attorney Salton will confirm whether the FOI requirements are applicable for the subcommittee.

MOTION:
Upon a motion made by Mr. Mandelkern, seconded by Dr. Wallack, the Advisory Committee members voted unanimously in favor of appointing Dr. Lensch as the chair of the Review Process Subcommittee, noting that  Dr. Lensch abstained from the vote.

Other Statutory and Programmatic Responsibilities:
Due to time constraints, this agenda item was deferred to the September meeting.  


Public Comments:

Dr. Lensch invited public comments at this time.

There were no public comments.

MOTION:  Upon a motion made by Dr. Canalis, seconded by Dr. Genel, the Advisory Committee voted unanimously in favor of adjourning the meeting at 4:02 p.m.
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